Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes
January 11, 2016
     Memorial Hall 7:00 pm

Call to Order: Bob Manners called the meeting to order.  Other members present: Andrew Baker, and Town Administrator Terry Narkewicz. Member Joe Judd was absent.   
Media Present: Shelburne Falls Independent
Acceptance of Minutes: Andrew moved to accept the minutes of December 28, 2015.  Bob seconded the motion, which carried unanimously.

Noteworthy News: 

· Bob said that there was the potential for snow in the forecast. Village residents should watch for flashing blue lights on Bridge and Water streets, which would indicate that the parking ban was in effect.
· The All-Boards meeting is scheduled for January 19. It is open to all Boards and Committees, who can dialogue with each other, ask questions, and find out what projects and problems may be coming up.
· Massachusetts State Trivia Fact: Bob reported that the state berry is the cranberry.

Department Liaison Reports:

Terry reported that town office staff met with the auditing firm to discuss the management letter. Individual departments are compiling responses to the recommendations. Once compiled the responses will be given to the Selectboard for review.
The Department of Revenue team is scheduled to be on site the first week of February. They expect to interview Selectboard members as well as members of the Board of Assessors and the former assistant assessor. A recommendation from the DOR will be expected within 60 days.

Angelina Bragdon has accepted the position of Town Treasurer. She has spoken with the state Ethics Commission who recommended that the Selectboard should designate her as a special municipal employee so that she can continue to work for the school district as treasurer as well as for the town. Andrew made a motion to designate Angelina Bragdon as a special municipal employee, Bob seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.
Highway Department – Bob reported that the winter has been kind to the department so far.
Pratt Building Committee – Bob reported that the fundraising committee has several creative ideas. The Committee has applied for a Mass Cultural Grant, which if received, could be used for interior renovations and other work. The new roof is in place but much work remains to be done.

OLD BUSINESS:

Mass Solarize Program – Andrew reported that he is still waiting to learn if the town's application has been approved by the Mass Clean Energy Center. He is also waiting for the legislature to work on the energy bill, since facts can't be presented to residents until the terms of the arrangement, such as solar credits, retail rates, etc. are known. The Federal government has extended the solar tax credit for 5 years.
Assistant Assessor Position – On hold pending a visit and recommendation from DOR.
Clarification of June, 2015 Highway Department Hires – Two Highway Department employees were hired in June contingent upon getting the proper licenses. Due to a misunderstanding, the two employees started at a rate above their wage scale. Bob has spoken with the two employees, giving them the option of a rate hike now, as promised, or in July when the other employees will see a pay raise. The employees prefer to get the pay raise now. Discussion was held on whether to make the raise retroactive to November when the licenses were obtained. A motion was made by Andrew, to grant the pay increases now, to honor the achievement of obtaining licenses, retroactive the November date when the licenses were granted, with the proviso that no further pay increase will be given in July 2016. Bob seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.
Pipeline Update – January 15 is the deadline for filing for intervenor status. After that FERC will develop a draft environmental impact statement.
7:15 pm Mohawk Trail Woodlands Partnership Project  (FRCOG: Peggy Sloan; Larry Flaccus; state Environmental Affairs Office: Bob O'Connell) ​– Larry has been part of a team representing 21 towns in Franklin and Berkshire Counties that have developed a proposal and a budget for this project. The next step is to meet with officials from all the affected towns to gather support for the project. It is hoped that $20 million will come from the Federal government and $5 million from the state to fund the project for the first five years. Project priorities are: forest-based economic development; forestland conservation; municipal financial assistance; sustainable forestry projects; and natural resource-based tourism.
Peggy explained that this project is unique in combining forest conservation and economic development. Key provisions include making sure that municipal policies are supported, that there be no loss of taxes, and that the forestland remains in private hands. No Federal land ownership is proposed. However, the US Forest Service (USFS) could be a partner and provide technical assistance. A business plan has been developed in which the bulk of the funding would go into a trust fund, which would generate income to fund projects. Peggy explained that if enough towns want to proceed with this project they would go ahead with seeking state legislation, and later seek Federal legislation. The governing structure of this would aim to maintain local control with each town having a seat on the advisory committee, which would have the decision and policy-making role. There is no cost for the towns to opt in, except for continuing involvement in running the partnership. 

Bob asked if the partnership could aide in getting additional state aid or grants. Bob O'Connell said that the project started as a forest conservation idea and quickly evolved into an economic development idea. Grants would be possible, for example for a wood-processing facility where the heat produced could be used for public buildings.

Larry explained that the Berkshire and Franklin Planning Commissions would handle the bulk of the partnership work, with local volunteers serving on the advisory committee.

Andrew raised questions about inheritance issues for forestland, disease management and the need for a visitor's center.

Peggy answered that a model conservation restriction has been designed that would carry over for generations. The expertise of the USFS would assist with woodland issues, including disease management. The visitor's center would be called a forestry center and would not only host visitors, but would also provide office space.

Peggy concluded by asking the town for a letter of support indicating that the partnership should proceed with asking the legislature to create special legislation to assist with this project. She was willing to create a draft letter that could be customized by each town.

Andrew made a motion to draft a letter of support for the Mohawk Trail Woodlands Partnership Project. Bob seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.
NEW BUSINESS:

Model Local Road Preservation Bylaw – A draft of such a bylaw has been created by the FRCOG and will be circulated among various committees including Planning, Conservation and Open Space. This bylaw was the result of concerns raised by the pipeline committee and the effect the pipeline project could have on local roads. It was the hope to get this to annual town meeting. Andrew said that even if this were voted in at town meeting it would not go into effect in time to affect the pipeline project, so he saw no need to rush with it. The Planning Board has seen the draft and is considering some possible revisions, before asking the Selectboard to review it.
2014 CDBG Budget Amendment for Food Pantry Services – Terry explained that the budget total remained the same but that the food pantry was asking to shift a few of their budgetary line items. Bob presented a motion to approve a budget amendment presented by Community Action of the Franklin, Hampshire, and North Quabbin Regions, Inc. for the FY’14 West County Emergency Food Pantry for services in Buckland, Shelburne, and Colrain. Andrew seconded the motion which passed unanimously.
ANY OTHER BUSINESS:

Collaborative Cost Savings – Bob said he would like to discuss collaborating with Buckland and Colrain on possible cost saving measures for the school district. Andrew said at the recent school budget hearings a proposal was put forward to have Colrain and Heath schools working more closely. Bob said the only way to find out was to talk with Colrain officials and see what can be done to save all the towns money. Terry will send a letter to Buckland and Colrain inviting Selectboards, School Committees representatives, and the Principals of Colrain and Buckland-Shelburne Schools to have a discussion.
CORRESPONDENCE: 

Deb McCutchen RE: Tree removal Request at 12 Main along town parking lot – Terry has spoken with the Tree Warden who said that two trees in question were slated to come down within the week and other dead limbs will be removed. This work had been delayed while ownership of the trees was determined. It is now a public safety hazard so the trees and dead limbs will be removed.

PUBLIC COMMENT: None

ADJOURNMENT: A motion was presented by Bob to adjourn the meeting at 8:18 pm.  Andrew seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,

Faye Whitney, Recording Secretary
